

# Internal Combustion Engine Technical Sector Team

# ZIST CENTURY TRUCK PARTNERSHIP<sup>SM</sup>

# Internal Combustion Engine Technical Sector Team

The 21<sup>st</sup> Century Truck Partnership would like to acknowledge the valuable inputs from all of our partners in creating this technical roadmap. We greatly appreciate the technical expertise of the subject matter experts at the U.S. Department of Energy's national laboratories in helping create the technical roadmap sections. Thanks also to the many industry and government partners who provided input through participation in group discussions about the roadmap.

NOTE: Achievement of the goals contained in this document is subject to a number of factors, including availability of funding to perform the research work. The Partnership will periodically review this document to ensure that it reflects current goals and funding availability.

# **Table of Contents**

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
INTRODUCTION	4
Roadmap Background and Scope	4
Alignment with the National Blueprint for Transportation Decarbonization	5
Hard-to-Electrify Vehicle Segments	6
A Roadmap Strategy to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions Faster	8
Electric Infrastructure Considerations and Emissions Impact	9
Non-Road Equipment Synergy	
External Factors	
BENEFITS OF A POWERTRAIN DECARBONIZATION STRATEGY	11
Revisiting MHDV Hybrids for GHG Reduction	12
Use of Net-Zero-Carbon Fuels	
ENGINE BENEFITS, CHALLENGES, AND OPPORTUNITIES	14
Efficiency Improvements for New System Solutions	14
Efficiency Opportunities as a Result of Electrification	15
ICE Summary	
HYBRID POWERTRAIN BENEFITS, CHALLENGES, AND OPPORTUNITIES	
Defining Relevant Hybrid Powertrain Topologies	
Necessary Research	
Hybrid Powertrain Summary	
NET- AND NEAR-ZERO-CARBON FUEL BENEFITS, CHALLENGES, AND OPPORTUNITIES	20
Identifying the Possibilities	20
Net-Zero-Carbon Fuels Summary	23
REGULATORY AND WELL-TO-WHEELS EMISSION IMPACTS	23
Regulatory Considerations	23
Greenhouse Gas Regulations	24
Criteria Emissions	24
Regulated Tailpipe Emissions	24
Well-to-Wheels Criteria Emissions	25
ZEV Mandates	26

Renewable Fuels Incentives	27
The 21CTP Perspective	27
TECHNOECONOMIC STUDIES	28
Compare Hybrid ICE Powertrains to Other Future Solutions	28
CONCLUSION	31
REFERENCES	33
APPENDIX A. TERMINOLOGY AND ACRONYMS	38
APPENDIX B. CRITERIA EMISSION REGULATIONS	39
APPENDIX C. LIFE CYCLE GREENHOUSE GAS EMISSIONS BY FEEDSTOCK AND FUEL TYPE	40
APPENDIX D. VEHICLE AND COMPONENT ASSUMPTIONS USED TO MODEL MHDVS	41
APPENDIX E. HYBRID TRUCK FUEL ECONOMY POTENTIAL PER CLASS	42
APPENDIX F. TRUCK EMISSIONS SUMMARY CHART	43
APPENDIX G. ICETST ISSUES FOR ROADMAP 2.0	45

# List of Figures

Figure ES-1. ICETST logo	. 1
Figure 1. Of U.S. sectors, transportation has the highest GHG emissions. Source: Padmanabhan 2022	.4
Figure 2. 21CTP has established four technical ("tech") teams	.4
Figure 3. Achieving net-zero emissions requires a suite of technology solutions. Source: The Blueprint	.6
Figure 4. An ORNL study identifies several MHDV applications as hard-to-electrify. Source: Sujan et al. 2023	.7
Figure 5. Two HD Vehicle Carbon Reduction Pathways (Based on W2W perspective).	. 9
Figure 6. Reducing carbon efficiently and effectively requires complex evaluation of the markets. Source: Eichberger 2021	10
Figure 7. Hybrid Electric Architecture Categories	18
Figure 8. NACFE compares the different types of powertrains being offered and the key factors for fleets to consider when selecting power options. Source: NACFE 2023	21
Figure 9. This graphic provides a summary illustration of e-fuels process paths with biofuels in parallel. Source: Brynolf al. 2018	et 22

Figure 10. The regulatory timeline shows major actions from 2007 to 2020. Source: National Academy of Sciences 2020	24
Figure 11. Figure 5 of the Liu et al. 2021 study (above) shows WTW CAP emissions using the 2019 U.S. electricity generation grid mix (g/mile). For each panel, the purple-colored labels represent nonvocational vehicles, while the blac colored labels represent vocational vehicles.	:k- 26
Figure 12. Payback Period is sensitive to vehicle miles traveled for hybrid technology. Source: National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine 2020	28
Figure 13. LCOD values for Class 8 and Class 6 vehicles. Source: 21CTP 2023.	30
Figure B-1. HD Engine Efficiency Trends and Targets. Source: Graves 2021	39
Figure C-1. Lifecycle GHG Emissions by Feedstock and Fuel Type. Source: Hoekman 2020 (citing Aaron Levy of the EPA, October 2019)	40

# List of Tables

Table D-1. Key Engine and Vehicle Characteristics	41
Table D-2. High-Level Requirements for Several Vocations	41
Table E-1. Hybrid Truck Fuel Economy Potential Per Class	42



# **Executive Summary**

The medium- and heavy-duty vehicle (MHDV) industry is at the start of an important transition. The U.S. economy is reliant on MHDVs, which move freight and passengers and play an essential role in infrastructure maintenance. However, most of today's MHDVs are powered by internal combustion engines (ICEs) and are significant contributors to greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions in the United States. Regulators, society, and even end users are challenging the industry to move toward a low-carbon future. Therefore, MHDVs must transition to low-carbon powertrains—and do so in a well-organized fashion so as not to disrupt the economy.

Electric vehicles, both battery electric (BEV) and fuel cell electric (FCEV), will be the final solution for many of the vocations within the MHDV market. However, the supportive clean infrastructure is not yet built out and matured, so there will be a need for interim solutions, i.e., clean and efficient technologies that operate fully or partially on ICEs.

As we look to decarbonize the MHDV market, we must consider GHG emissions across the life cycle, including those produced during vehicle manufacturing, fuel creation, vehicle use, and material recycling.

The Internal Combustion Engine Tech Sector Team (ICETST) within the 21st Century Truck Partnership (21CTP) has embraced the current industry perspective of a three-solution technology approach to a low-/zero-carbon future for MHDV and non-road powertrains. The new ICETST technology roadmap consists of system solutions for powertrain hybridization and net-/ near-zero carbon fuels, along with the continued development of ICE to optimize each technology.

The 21CTP ICETST aims to identify technical targets and solutions that need further research to optimize MHDV powertrains to get to the lowest-carbon footprint the fastest, considering the wide variety of end-user duty cycles.

The ICETST and associates also studied the state of technology and developed an understanding of the key challenges to be resolved for achieving rapid reduction of GHG emissions in this sector:



Figure ES-1. ICETST logo

- Incomplete data and understanding of the diverse mission requirements that define architecture for the lowestcarbon MHDV powertrains and net-zero carbon fuel supply. The relevant applications include those found in non-road, hard-to-electrify sectors such as rail and marine.
- Technology gaps and high cost in the highest-efficiency MHDV powertrains, such as hybrid–electric systems.
- Inadequate understanding of the total market capability and needs of biofuel/e-fuel production volumes.
- Gaps in engine and emissions-control technology needed to enable the cleanest and most efficient use of affordable net-zero-carbon fuels.
  - Gaps in approaches to criteria pollutants at zero-impact levels.
- Gaps in key simulation, modeling, and virtual analysis tools needed to accelerate progress.



MHDVs have unique operational characteristics that may differ substantially from those of light-duty vehicles (LDVs) (e.g., MHDVs have more extreme duty cycles). Therefore, a BEV or FCEV may not always be an acceptable solution for many MHDVs or non-road vocations. In addition, the MHDV market differs from the LDV market in that MHDV fleets are run as businesses and make their purchasing decisions based on hard data, such as total cost of ownership (TCO). These attributes translate into requirements that challenge direct adoption of already developed (or-soon-to-be-developed) LDV electrification technology. To achieve a low-carbon industry, MHDVs require development of a specific set of dedicated technologies.

To this end, the ICETST developed this roadmap to identify research and development (R&D) strategies specific to MHDVs and off-highway vocations that can facilitate their widescale transition to de-carbonization. These strategies will inform 21CTP's R&D portfolio.

#### Top-priority R&D needs are summarized below.

- Research, analyze, and demonstrate hybrid driveline configurations to optimize performance, accelerate decarbonization, improve durability, and achieve a competitive TCO compared to conventional powertrains as applicable to specific duty cycles. Ideally, these duty cycles will be based on real-world data of freight movement that includes all mission requirement data.
- Conduct research and laboratory experiments of integrated engines intended specifically for hybrid drivetrains. The goal is to provide an optimum engine efficiency that is cost-competitive, with specific values targeted for Class 4/6, Class 8 regional-haul, and Class 8 long-haul (see Table D-1, Appendix D). Continued improvements in engine efficiency are synergistic to the development of hybrid powertrains.
- Determine the most essential renewable fuel properties required to achieve or exceed the engine goals stated above while also achieving a net-zero well-to-wheels (WTW) GHG at a future criteria emission level (i.e., post-2028 Phase 3 regulation). Low-/zero-carbon fuels that are economical and backward-compatible should be a focus. New engine efficiency targets will need to be established for renewable fuels, depending on fuel properties and degree of carbon reduction.
- Use experimental and modeling approaches to improve our understanding of net-zero-carbon fuels' effects on in-cylinder combustion and emissions formation processes in advanced engines. Conduct adequate research to ensure that renewable fuels are suitable in medium- and heavy-duty engines for petroleum displacement and customer TCO. This effort should be conducted in collaboration with fuel suppliers, while also including the nonroad engine development workspace of construction, mining, rail, and agriculture equipment.
- Assemble a collection of technoeconomic reports/analysis that can provide direction on the TCO or levelized cost of driving for the various GHG-reducing engine and powertrain configurations listed in the recommendations above. Five distinct truck class applications will be queried: Class 8 long-haul, Class 8 regional-haul, Class 6 box truck, Class 4 step van, and Class 3 pick-up trucks.
- Compare WTW and cradle-to-grave carbon emissions for BEV, FCEV, and ICE hybrid vehicles to fully understand the short- and medium-term advantages of an ICE hybrid powertrain. Process costs, product costs, energy pathways, and market penetration are only a few of the many variables necessary for analysis.



- Develop full powertrain simulations that can model system-level hybrid components (e.g., engine, electric drive, and battery) and analyze total vehicle performance that may lead to overall lower costs.
- Leverage LDV volumes and technical solutions, whenever possible, as an approach to lowering the cost and diversity of hybrid powertrain components.
- Develop computational models and methods for combustion, computational fluid dynamics, and the interface between structural materials and the combustion chamber—specifically focused on net-zero-carbon fuels.
- > Develop emissions control catalyst materials and modeling methods specifically focused on zero-carbon fuels.
- > Develop materials for higher thermal and structural loads needed for higher power density and efficiency.
- Develop processes for manufacturing near-zero-carbon fuels at a lower cost. This is beneficial not only for new developed engines but also for legacy engines where retrofit kits might enable the use of zero-carbon fuels. The magnitude of the legacy fleet will challenge our GHG reduction goals, so we must also examine methods for reducing legacy fleet emissions.

# Introduction

#### **Roadmap Background and Scope**

The 21st Century Truck Partnership (21CTP) Internal Combustion Engine Tech Sector Team (ICETST) developed this roadmap to support the decarbonization of medium- and heavy-duty vehicles (MHDVs). More specifically, the roadmap identifies research and development (R&D) strategies specific to MHDVs and off-highway vocations (e.g., tractors and bulldozers) that can facilitate their widescale transition to decarbonization.

The MHDV industry is at the start of an important transition. The U.S. economy is reliant on MHDVs, which move freight and passengers and play an essential role in infrastructure maintenance. However, most of today's MHDVs are powered by internal combustion engines (ICEs), making transportation the U.S. sector with the highest



Figure 1. Of U.S. sectors, transportation has the highest GHG emissions. Source: Padmanabhan 2022

greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions (see Figure 1). Regulators, society, and even end users are challenging the industry to move toward a low-carbon future. Therefore, MHDVs must transition to a low-carbon powertrain—and do so in a well-organized fashion so as not to disrupt the economy.

21CTP has a mission to address such challenges. The partnership has organized its initiatives into four technical areas, as shown in Figure 2; the ICETST focuses on IC [internal combustion] Engine Powertrains. The ICETST developed this roadmap to provide technical details in this focus area.







The roadmap describes a portfolio of potential zero- and near-zero-carbon emission solutions for MHDV powertrains. The document examines the current technology status of these solutions, outlines recommended goals and targets, identifies major barriers to implementing these solutions, and suggests approaches to overcoming these barriers. The scope covers engine and system efficiency improvements at the vehicle powertrain level, along with analysis of potential low-carbon, renewable fuel options. The scope encompasses all classes, 3–8, and applications of trucks involved in hauling freight, as well as buses and powertrains for off-highway agricultural and marine applications that require an ICE for propulsion or auxiliary work.

#### Alignment with the National Blueprint for Transportation Decarbonization

The current Presidential Administration published the U.S National Blueprint for Transportation Decarbonization (hereafter "the Blueprint"), which calls for "net-zero GHG emissions economy-wide by the year 2050" to address the climate crisis (U.S. Departments of Energy, Transportation, Housing and Urban Development, and the Environmental Protection Agency 2023). The Blueprint notes that the transportation sector induces emissions throughout the life cycle, including fuel production and processing; vehicle manufacturing and disposal; and construction, maintenance, and disposal of transportation infrastructure. Furthermore, our future mobility system must be clean, safe, secure, accessible, affordable, and equitable, providing sustainable transportation options for people and goods.

Attaining these goals will require the use of all our technology options, with the transportation sector acting quickly to implement near-term partial approaches while working toward long-term, zero-carbon solutions. In addition, these solutions must encompass a life cycle approach. Significant contributions will be realized through widescale adoption of battery electric vehicle (BEV) and fuel cell electric vehicle (FCEV) trucks. However, certain vocations—specifically long-haul, heavy-haul, agriculture, and off-highway vehicles—are particularly hard to electrify, presenting technical and economic challenges that are not quickly resolved. Meeting our nation's goal will require all technology approaches: efficiency improvements of IC engines, fuel-agnostic powertrain platforms, and low- or zero-carbon fuel choices (Padmanabhan 2022).

The Blueprint recognizes the need for a multi-pronged approach, including near-term alternatives for legacy vehicles that rely on ICEs. The Blueprint notes that "there will likely be a suite of zero-emission technology solutions in the future to cover various use cases" and provides a high-level roadmap for understanding when battery electric, hydrogen, or sustainable liquid fuels make sense in a vehicle segment (see Figure 3). The Blueprint also recognizes that change may come slowly for the MHDV market, necessitating near-term technical solutions that can be applied to our existing MHDV fleet. This overall approach is consistent with international perspectives, which likewise emphasize the role of vehicle efficiency improvements and the need for low-/zero-carbon, cost-effective drop-in fuels to decarbonize the existing vehicle fleet. Only with the full suite of options can we achieve Blueprint's transportation sector goal of zero-carbon by 2050 (Kramer 2022).



. • 1
$\sim$

1 icon represents limited long-term opportunity 2 icons represents large long-term opportunity 3 icons represents greatest long-term opportunity	BATTERY/ELECTRIC	(O) HYDROGEN	SUSTAINABLE LIQUID FUELS
Light Duty Vehicles (49%)*		-	TBD
Medium, Short-Haul Heavy Trucks & Buses (~14%)		۲	
Long-Haul Heavy Trucks (~7%)		000	66
Off-road (10%)		۲	1 1
Rail (2%)		00	66
Maritime (3%)		<b>() ()</b>	666
Aviation (11%)		۲	666
Pipelines (4%)		TBD	TBD
Additional Opportunities	Stationary battery use     Grid support (managed     EV charging)	Heavy industries     Grid support     Feedstock for chemicals     and fuels	Decarbonize plastics/chemicals     Bio-products
RD&D Priorities	<ul> <li>National battery strategy</li> <li>Charging infrastructure</li> <li>Grid integration</li> <li>Battery recycling</li> </ul>	Electrolyzer costs     Fuel cell durability     and cost     Clean hydrogen     infrastructure	Multiple cost-effective drop-in sustainable fuels     Reduce ethanol carbon intensity     Bioenergy scale-up

All emissions shares are for 2019

\* Includes hydrogen for ammonia and methanol

Figure 3. Achieving net-zero emissions requires a suite of technology solutions. Source: The Blueprint

Attaining this goal will also require research, development, and demonstration to identify the most promising near-term and long-term solutions that will likely have significant impacts on transportation sector emissions. To this end, this ICETST roadmap describes a portfolio of potential zero-/near-zero-carbon emissions solutions for ICEs and their associated powertrains.

#### Hard-to-Electrify Vehicle Segments

Many commercial transportation applications face major roadblocks to electrification. Challenges with economic viability, mission accomplishment, and infrastructure support make these applications hard to electrify. The challenges relate to high vehicle weight, high power demand, high mileage demands, and cost considerations.

In favorable ambient operating temperatures, BEVs are the best long-term solution for many lower-mileage and lowerweight MHDV applications. However, when considering the market breadth of current ICE usage (commercial vehicles, off-highway, agricultural, marine, etc.) a BEV powertrain is not always a favorable solution in terms of GHG-reducing potential—and in fact may not work at all. The transition from favorable to non-favorable occurs between regional and long-haul truck applications, as well as heavy Class 8 vocational applications.



Oak Ridge National Laboratory (ORNL) recently published a study looking at possible powertrain configurations for many hard-to-electrify MHDV applications. The study examines uses for engines within hybrid powertrains and identifies applications that would be difficult for BEVs to accomplish: Class 8 long- and regional-haul, Class 8 vocational, and Class 6 regional (see Figure 4). BEV technology is currently successful only for a range of up to ~250 miles. The analysis was based on operational cost, vehicle cost, mission fulfillment, and GHG-lowering potential.

#### Vocation Operating domain Mild Hybrid Strong **Body Style** Daily Comb. / 4 Series EREV/ FCEV BEV mileage REEV Parallel Hybrid mode Hybrid Hybrid Long-Haul CL 8 Sleeper 300-500 Highway Local Delivery CL 8 DayCab 170-300 Regional/Urban Pick-up & Delivery CL 6 Box Truck 65-200\* Urban / Regional Pick-up & Delivery CL 4 Step Van 80-120 Urban CL 8 Bus 100-200\*\* Urban Transit (City) Service Vehicle (PTO) CL 4 or 5 Service 40-80 Urban / PTO Generalpurpose CL 3 Pickup 50-100 Mix Heaw Vocational CL 8 Dump 65-100 Urban / Regional Heavy Vocational CL 8 Refuse 50-100 Urban / Regional School Bus CL 6/7 School Bus 65-100 Urban Based on ARB/EPA regulations and TCO studies including: Spotial and Temporal Analysis of the Total Cost of Ownership for Class 8 Tractors and Class 4 Parcel Delivery Trucks. Golden, CO: National Renewable Energy Laboratory. NREJ/TP.5400-71796 An Analysis of the Operational Costs of Trucking 2020 Update. American Transportation Research In Comprehensive Total Cost of Ownership Quantification for Vehicles with Different Size Classes and Analysis Total Cost of Ownership Quantification for Vehicles with Different Size Classes and Analysis Total Cost of Ownership Quantification for Vehicles with Different Size Classes and Analysis Total Cost of Ownership Quantification for Vehicles with Different Size Classes and Analysis Total Cost of Ownership Quantification (Section 2016) (Section 201 \* Mission variation for last mile delivery \*\* 16 hour vehicle operating shifts Cost assumptions \* Off-nominal: e.g. travelling for sporting events Battery: \$200-250/kW-h Fuel Cell: \$250/kW Powertrains. Tech. rep. Argonne National Laboratory, ANLESD-21/4 Collected Works 2020. North American Courcel for Freight Efficiency Technologies and Approaches to Reducing the Fuel Consumption of Transportation Research Board and National Research Courcil. H, Tanks: \$10-12/kW-h Strong likelihood H<sub>2</sub>Fuel: \$3.50/kg sumption of Medium- and Heavy-Duty Vehicles Diesel Fuel: \$3.80-4.00/gal Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Fuel Efficiency Standards for Medium- and Heavy-Duty Engines and Vehicles - Phase 2. Final Rule Making Tech. rep. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. https://disestenctom/standards/shift of physical available.com/standards/shift of physical availabl Mild likelihood SAE International® Paper # 23AE-0017/2023-01-0703 1 WCX 2023

#### Commercial Vehicle Segmentation: Battery-Optimistic Scenario (10 yr)

Figure 4. An ORNL study identifies several MHDV applications as hard-to-electrify. Source: Sujan et al. 2023

Until emerging technologies and supportive infrastructure (e.g., the hydrogen fuel marketplace) are mature and in place, a temporary solution is needed for these hard-to-electrify applications. A hybrid powertrain using near-/net-zero carbon fuels can fill this void for the near term and mid-term.

21CTP members have voiced similar findings. Looking at the portfolio of practical decarbonization technologies going out to 2050, 21CTP makes clear allowance for ICE technologies operating on carbon-neutral renewable fuels.

The ORNL study highlights the need for alternative powertrain choices for MHDVs in the future. There will not be a single powertrain solution that attains zero emissions while at the same time meeting the wide variety of vehicle applications and customer expectations regarding efficient and timely freight delivery or accomplishing the multitude of other application-specific missions. A thorough understanding of the many Classes 3–8 truck vocations will be necessary to understand which ones will benefit most from hybrid and net-zero fuel technology application to ICEs.



#### A Roadmap Strategy to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions Faster

For aggressive CO<sub>2</sub> reduction in commercial on-highway vehicles there is high near-and mid-term potential in completing the development and deployment of advanced ICE MHDVs that utilize hybrid or extended-range electric vehicle (EREV) powertrains with zero-net-carbon fuels. Low net-carbon fuels are already having a billions-gallon petroleum reduction impact. This strategy can reduce GHG emissions while minimizing supply chain disruptions. For applications where BEVs and FCEVs are optimal long-term solutions, hybrid and plug-in hybrid vehicles provide a pathway to adoption by supporting powertrain component development, reducing costs through economies of scale, and scaling up manufacture of batteries and charging equipment.

Recent analytical forecasts of GHG reduction from the roll-out of electric and fuel cell MHDVs, using aggressive adoption scenarios, did not achieve zero carbon goals for 2050 in this sector due to ~20% vehicles on the road still being ICE, requiring 13 billion gallons of liquid fuel (Ledna et al, 2022). Measures for additional CO2 reduction could include more aggressive mpg achievements for ICE vehicles over the next decade, the deployment of greater quantities of life-cycle net-zero fuels (which were not yet analyzed), and better logistics efficiency. These are symbiotic approaches in that greater vehicle efficiency stretches the resources of net-zero fuels. During this near/mid term time period the combination of renewable fuels with hybrid powertrains can make a significant contribution to carbon reduction. For example, a new report from the Transportation Energy Institute, describes two scenarios. Although the supply of renewable diesel (RD) is currently limited, if ¼ of HD ICEVs used RD they would achieve GHG reductions similar to the expected HD EV market over the coming decade; and "HD ICEVs fueled with 20% biodiesel (BD) blended with 80% petroleum diesel (B20) would match expected heavy-duty EV GHG reductions over the decade." (Eichberger 2023)

Government-funded research for hybrid powertrains with associated engine improvements that utilize renewable fuels can accelerate the decarbonization of transportation resulting in significantly more cumulative carbon reductions by 2040. In Figure 5, Cummins 2021 analysis found about 1000 MMT (15%) fewer CO2 emissions are achievable by 2040 in this geography with a path that includes the use of renewable fuels with advanced ICE vehicles, along with the adoption of ZEV. *This finding is illustrative of the substantive potential benefits available by using hybridization and/or other low carbon fuels, along with ZEV*. Although using historical references of vehicle scrappage and new truck sales, the study is proprietary regarding the choice of future technological vehicle choices and the electrical grid make-up.





Figure 5. Two HD Vehicle Carbon Reduction Pathways (Based on W2W perspective).

#### **Electric Infrastructure Considerations and Emissions Impact**

Widescale medium- and heavy-duty BEV adoption will entail supportive charging infrastructure. In general, the charging solutions for plug-in hybrid electric vehicle (PHEV) and EREV hybrids will be less problematic than for full BEV solutions, as the battery is smaller, and the vehicle can operate on a secondary fuel. Nonetheless, MHDV PHEV and EREV users will require access to high-power chargers.

The roll-out of public charging infrastructure has so far focused mostly on serving electric LDVs. This early infrastructure deployment may serve as a guide for electrification of MHDVs. However, MHDVs require batteries with very high capacities, as MHDVs have heavy-duty work cycles and long-range operations that entail high-power charging. Today, most high-power chargers are designed for light-duty fleets that need on-route charging. These units are capable of depot and travel center MHDV charging at kilowatt-scale power but are not yet capable of megawatt-scale.

The Fuels Institute recently published a paper addressing EV and ICE life cycle carbon emissions (Eichberger 2021) and, more specifically, present and future grid carbon intensity scenarios in the United States. The paper emphasizes that finding optimal near- and mid-term solutions for efficient and effective carbon reduction will require evaluation of a complex market and energy systems, not a one-size-fits-all solution. Figure 6 below illustrates that, given our current grid situation (Extremely High-Carbon Grid), both ICE vehicles and hybrid electric vehicles (HEVs) outperform BEVs in terms of minimizing full life cycle or cradle-to-grave GHG emissions. Most analysts believe the electricity grid will become less carbon-intense over time, but for now, it makes sense to optimize vehicle technology to take advantage of energy market dynamics. BEVs do make sense in a low-carbon grid scenario when properly matched with appropriate drive cycle applications. However, a combination of ICE vehicles and HEVs with a lower-carbon-intensity fuel option, extended via battery hybrid systems, can be a valuable contributor to the MHDV market much sooner.



As we refine our understanding of the full life cycle carbon emissions associated with each technology choice, it will be important to consider both the geographic location and the time of day associated with vehicle changing. For example, in the absence of significant grid energy storage capacity, depot charging at night is unlikely to take advantage of low-carbon solar energy. Conversely, in regions with large amounts of wind power, nighttime charging is likely to be advantageous because of potentially higher, steadier wind energy production.

#### Non-Road Equipment Synergy

Historically, non-road vehicles and equipment (which tend to be lower-volume) have benefitted from the technology developed for higher-volume, on-highway vehicles. This statement is particularly true with regard to the ICE. Efficiency improvements and emission reduction technologies that have been developed for the on-highway market typically show up in the non-road market within a few years, and this trend will likely continue. However, several non-road applications deal with extreme demands—power required, daily hourly usage, infrastructure accessibility, and harsh ambient conditions—that may preclude BEV or FCEV solutions. These challenging applications will require innovative powertrain solutions if the industry is to meet carbon reduction goals.





#### **External Factors**

In any analysis, the results are only as good as the assumptions placed into the model and are inherently not capable of dealing with global risk and uncertainty. This roadmap contains targets and goals for each technology considered. Having said that, external factors outside of our control can have significant impacts on the results. These factors include:

- Cost of energy carriers (e.g., hydrogen, electricity, biofuel, diesel fuel)
- Availability of critical materials



- New supply chain development
- New technology product adoption rate
- New technology infrastructure availability
- New technology reliability and its impacts on adoption rate
- Future global market factors
- Future government regulations

Regarding the final factor, the presently proposed U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Phase 3 GHG regulations for MHDVs do not incentivize net-zero (life cycle) GHG fuels, even though their contribution to CO<sub>2</sub> reduction is accepted in science and state regulations. Proposed CO<sub>2</sub> standards for 2028 and beyond are performance-based and at vehicle level. For Class 8 trucks, for example, the 2032 averaged per-vehicle CO<sub>2</sub> standard is approximately 30% reduction, compared to a 2027 baseline. The EPA expects most of the reduction to come from strong market uptake of ZEVs (25%–34% in Class 8) by 2032. However, since existing ZEV technologies are not suitable for several MHDV applications, advanced ICE vehicles are needed to reduce emissions from these applications until usable ZEV technologies become available. Emissions performance of vehicles using ICE powertrains with efficiency exceeding 2027 expectations, averaged with emissions performance of ZEVs, would keep industry on track in terms of compliance. Therefore, advanced high-efficiency ICE powertrains, including hybrid electrics, may be necessary to achieve compliance with these emerging regulations for MHDVs.

# **Benefits of a Powertrain Decarbonization Strategy**

Technology options exist for ICE powertrain solutions with net- or near-zero carbon emissions. These solutions, which include low-carbon fuels and engine efficiency improvements, offer significant promise to accelerate progress toward near- and mid-term carbon reduction goals. However, the technologies face challenges in terms of funding, market development, and policy gaps.

The powertrain decarbonization consists of the many choices available from the triangle of solutions: fuel-agnostic engines, hybrid electrification, and near- and net-zero-carbon fuels. There are sundry technological solutions within this triangle that can produce optimal solutions for customers and the environment.

For example, hybrid powertrains substantially increase efficiency and are compatible with renewable fuels that are in the market now (e.g., renewable natural gas, renewable diesel, and B100 diesel), providing a near-zero or zero-carbon solution today, while also meeting the requirements of commercial fleets and off-highway vehicle customers. In parallel, hybridized propulsion systems optimized for alternative low-carbon fuels, such as light alcohols or hydrogen, can be developed such that they are available when these fuels are available at scale.

Alternative fuels can offer significant benefits in terms of pollutant emissions as well, particularly in hybrid powertrain applications that may require many relatively cold engine restarts. Net-zero fuels show promise for ICE combustion solutions and hence for use in future large legacy fleets that operate MHDVs for 20 years or more.

#### **Revisiting MHDV Hybrids for GHG Reduction**

There was a "hybrid" initiative at the turn of the century. Several MHDV original equipment manufacturers (OEMs) placed small test fleets into various applications, looking for a good fit for a hybrid powertrain. Unfortunately, the technology was not yet mature, so most of these fleets were plagued with reliability issues. In addition, the components (in particular the Li-ion battery) were expensive, so the upcharge for a hybrid powertrain could not be justified through a total cost of ownership (TCO) analysis.

However, 20+ years of government and industry R&D have yielded hybrid components that are both significantly more reliable and less expensive. Although it is not the best solution for all applications (and hybrid retains the cost of some form of EATS), hybrid powertrains address range anxiety, allow for frequent electric power take-offs without depleting the battery, and can be used in many of the hard-to-electrify applications.

#### **Use of Net-Zero-Carbon Fuels**

With a net-zero-carbon fuel, the amount of CO<sub>2</sub> and other GHGs generated is equal to, or less than, the amount consumed (e.g., extracted from air and soil)—throughout the fuel's life cycle of production, processing, use, and recycling or disposal. This balance of GHG generation and removal over the life cycle is sometimes called the "circular carbon economy." Some net-zero-carbon fuels are backwards-compatible, that is, suitable for the enormous legacy fleet of combustion vehicles that will still be on the road in mid-century. The National Renewable Energy Laboratory calculates that, in 2050, 20%–25% of the legacy fleets of MHDVs on the road will continue to be ICE-powered. These vehicles will need net-zero combustion fuels, roughly 4 billion gallons/year, to ensure minimum CO<sub>2</sub> contribution (Ledna et al. 2022).

Life cycle analysis, and/or well-to-wheels analysis, is needed to determine how close a fuel is to net-zero. Fuels that contain zero carbon are not always net-zero over a life cycle. Some non-carbon fuels, such as ammonia, emit CO<sub>2</sub> during their production from natural gas. Such fuels are net-zero only if they are produced from carbon-free sources, such as solar–hydrogen or nuclear. Even carbon-free renewable power sources, such as solar and wind, have associated emissions: the components and facilities must be manufactured, built, and maintained; plants must eventually be retired or replaced; and components must be disposed of or recycled.

Vehicles, too, have full life cycles that must be analyzed. There is no such thing as a ZEV when considering transportation operational activities, infrastructure build-up, and vehicle manufacturing. When operated on low-carbon renewable fuels, ICE vehicles have life cycle GHG emissions like those from EVs using the current U.S. grid infrastructure mix (EPA 2021).

The measure of a fuel's or technology's life cycle emissions is called the carbon intensity, expressed as mass of CO<sub>2</sub> (equivalent global warming potential) released through the life cycle per energy generated (grams of CO<sub>2</sub>-equivalent per megajoule). Analyses have been conducted on a range of fuels for their potential to significantly reduce net carbon; some are in use today. These fuels have net carbon reduction between 50% and 100%, depending on production details:

- Renewable diesel
  - Drop-in fuel



- Renewable natural gas
  - Negative carbon in some cases
  - In use in heavy-duty vehicles
- Renewable methanol
  - Certified for heavy-duty engines in the early 1990s
  - Conversion to gasoline is mature technology
- Ethanol
  - In use in LDVs
  - Can be converted to jet fuel blend
- Biodiesel
  - In widespread use
  - Mostly blends of 20% or less
  - 100% biodiesel with retrofit kit (Optimus Technologies 2021–2022)
- Renewable hydrogen/ammonia

As part of California State's Low Carbon Fuel Standard regulation, the California Air Resources Board maintains a database on fuel carbon intensities (California Air Resources Board 2023). Other estimates of carbon intensity have been published from recent work in the U.S. DRIVE Partnership from their Net-Zero Tech Team (U.S. DRIVE 2021) and recent analyses of biodiesel and renewable diesel (Xu et al. 2022).

The impact of low-carbon alternative fuels is already significant. Today's combined production of renewable natural gas and renewable diesel—approximately 2.4 billion gallons-equivalent per year (Coalition for Renewable Natural Gas 2021; U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy n.d.a.)—is enough to displace the petroleum use of 100,000–115,000 ICE class 7/8 trucks compared to estimates of 250 BEV class 7/8 trucks on US roads in 2022. Renewable natural gas and renewable diesel are fungible in the existing, well-developed fuel distribution system. These fuels are primarily in use where incentives and regulations are favorable. Other low-carbon alternatives, such as methanol and hydrogen, require development, as their combustion and fuel dispensing systems differ from each other and from today's predominant fuels.

An existing regulatory incentive for low-carbon fuels is the aforementioned California Low Carbon Fuel Standard. Presently, no similar regulatory incentive exists at the federal level, but such policies have been studied and proposed in the past (U.S. Congress 2007; Yeh and Sperling 2012).

The Renewable Fuel Standard is a federal program that requires transportation fuel sold in the United States to contain a minimum volume of renewable fuels (generally both conventional and advanced biofuels). The standard requires that renewable fuel be blended into transportation fuel in increasing amounts each year, escalating to 22.33 billion gallons



per year in 2025 (approximately 70% of the annual total is corn based ethanol). Each renewable fuel category in the program must emit lower levels of GHGs than the petroleum fuel it replaces (U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy n.d.b).

Whether green electricity or net-zero liquid fuels, a key question is whether the resources can provide a significant fraction of the necessary energy. The current bioenergy economy of 5 quads (1 quadrillion [1015] BTU, or the energy equivalent of 170 million barrels of petroleum) could grow three-fold to about 15 quads (500 million barrels of petroleum) without drastic land use changes and deforestation. For biofuels, the assessment of resources for ground transport and aviation fuels, well known as the Billion Ton Study, is periodically updated. The 2023 version is in preparation, but these insights can be found in the 2016 publication (U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy 2016), reinforced in recent public presentations (Langholtz et al. 2023).

# **Engine Benefits, Challenges, and Opportunities**

#### **Efficiency Improvements for New System Solutions**

Over the past several decades, the Vehicle Technologies Office has sponsored research (e.g., through SuperTruck II) to advance base engine efficiency improvements. Typical approaches to improve engine system efficiency include combustion recipe optimization (low-temperature combustion, piston bowl shape and compression ratio, improved spray targeting and atomization, higher pressure and flow injectors, air-handling improvements to reduce pumping losses, variable valve actuation strategies such as Miller Cycle and Cylinder Deactivation, etc.), friction and



parasitic reduction, and waste heat recovery. Various research institutions and engine manufacturers have studied these approaches extensively and worked to develop them. Further, several manufacturers have developed innovative hardware and software (controls) solutions to co-optimize engine operation and aftertreatment thermal management, aiming to deliver optimal tradeoffs between nitrogen oxides (NOx), soot, and CO<sub>2</sub> in real-world applications.

Much of this work was based on diesel fuel and will therefore have to be revisited when incorporating net-zero-carbon liquid fuels, which are expected to have different physical and chemical properties from standard diesel, gasoline, and natural gas. Next steps will include ensuring robust engine and exhaust after-treatment system (EATS) performance. Further, there is little clarity as to which fuel or fuels will end up dominating the low-carbon fuel ecosystem, so engine systems need to design-protect for a range of potential candidate low-net-carbon fuels, which include a variety of biofuels and synthetic fuels, as well as liquid and gaseous fuels.

A relatively new development is that of the hydrogen-fueled internal combustion engine (H<sub>2</sub>-ICE). Burning hydrogen in a spark-ignited, ICE-powered vehicle reduce carbon emissions to zero, assuming the hydrogen is produced through green processes using energy from renewable sources. H<sub>2</sub>-ICE also produces very low NOx, although engine efficiency is currently lower than the traditional compression-ignition engine. The NOx characteristics are similar to those of natural gas engines that have been certified to 0.02 g/hp-hr (Roeth et al. 2023).

H<sub>2</sub>-ICE EATS would not include diesel oxidation catalyst or diesel particulate filter components. However, NOx emissions are still formed during the H<sub>2</sub>-ICE combustion process and a selective catalytic reduction system would still be required,



though it may be smaller than one in a comparable diesel-fueled ICE. The use of lean air–fuel ratios, and not exhaust gas recirculation, is the most effective way to control NOx in an  $H_2$ -ICE, as exhaust gas recirculation is less effective with hydrogen because of the absence of  $CO_2$  in the exhaust gas.  $H_2$ -ICE technology can be implemented rapidly, using an OEM's existing tooling, manufacturing processes, and engine design expertise (EPA 2023a).

In concept, H<sub>2</sub>-ICE engines are very similar to existing ICEs and can leverage the extensive technical expertise manufacturers have developed with existing products. Similarly, H<sub>2</sub>-ICE products can be built on the same assembly lines as traditional ICE vehicles, by the same workers and with many of the same component suppliers. H<sub>2</sub>-ICE could be a viable solution for Class 8 long-haul applications and duty cycles, such as heavy haul, for which BEVs are not a good match.

#### Efficiency Opportunities as a Result of Electrification

There is significant room for improvement in ICE efficiency and power density when the ICE is combined with a hybrid electric powertrain. Modern ICEs have been optimized for a century to deliver power, efficiency, and low emissions over a range of operating conditions, e.g., low speed torque and full power. This optimization has compromised peak operating point performance, such as efficiency and power density. Heavy hybridization enables the engine to be re-optimized over a narrower operating range, potentially even a single operating point.

Optimization over a narrower range affects selection of components such as turbochargers, fuel systems, and EATS, thus allowing components to operate at higher efficiency. The narrow operating range also allows for increased efficiency and power while maintaining low criteria pollutant emissions at optimal operating conditions. Emissions during transient events, as encountered with today's powertrain solutions, often compromises engine performance (e.g., lower efficiency and power density). Engine re-optimization can be integrated with overall hybrid powertrain designs to reduce the negative impacts of cold transient operation. For example, whether a single operating point or a narrow range is preferred depends upon a complete system optimization with electrified components. *This optimization should be done with the primary goal of minimizing CO<sub>2</sub> emissions* and account for likely future states of battery technology and lower-carbon electricity grids.

Engine size can be reduced by integration into hybrid power trains, which lowers parasitic loads during transport operation. Since the electric power train would manage transient events, including high torque requests, the engine can be sized to average load instead of peak load, enabling many engine-related component efficiencies. Also, as a narrower operating range allows for greater optimization, it is reasonable to expect power density to increase, enabling a smaller engine to deliver more power. With full global electric transportation resources used in the optimization, the engine may be further reduced to the size required to extend the vehicle range (rather than to service average energy consumption) since green electricity via battery charging will provide a significant part of the overall energy.

With the clear move toward powertrain electrification, there is an opportunity for new systems solutions that leverage the potential availability of higher on-board kilowatt-hours of stored electric energy, as well as higher-voltage systems (48 V to 700 V). Several of these new system advantages are listed below:

- Electrification of air-handling components
- EATS electric thermal management
- Ability to reduce negative impact of transient operation



- Hybrid powertrain controls look-ahead to optimize engine operation (leveraging connectivity, data, automation, on-the-fly calibration optimization specific to customer/route versus one-size-fits-all)
- Engine customization for electrified applications that could be simpler and more cost-effective than engines in conventional powertrains
- Improved battery durability using the engine to reduce negative battery discharge rate conditions
- Research into impacts of a downsized engine operating at higher load factors, along with the concomitant impact on EATS, including durability and warranty effects

Beyond engine efficiency, a total system re-optimization that reduces CO<sub>2</sub> emissions would improve the global resource use of transportation-related materials. For example, battery utilization in the relevant applications can be improved. Since battery material supplies are limited worldwide, maximizing utilization would enable quicker large-scale fleet electrification. The battery can be sized to enable full electric operation and maximize green electricity charging for most operations. This type of optimization may lead the engine to be used only in less frequent longer drive cycles (as necessitated by the application), reducing the use of scarce low-carbon fuel resources as well.

#### **ICE Summary**

#### Benefits

- Co-optimizing engines to use future zero-carbon fuels provides an opportunity for significant reduction of carbon emissions in the legacy fleet with existing infrastructure.
- Pairing hybrid electric powertrains with renewable and zero-carbon fuels, whose adoption is currently limited, can expand use of such fuels considerably.
- ICEs using hydrogen fuel (and other low-carbon fuels) can take advantage of the manufacturing, labor, service, and supply chains currently employed by today's large engine business.
- ICE optimization can improve battery utilization, enabling more efficient and sustainable use of limited battery material resources.

#### Challenges

- Criteria pollutant regulations must still be achieved with new ICE solutions.
- High costs are associated with new engine development, new EATS solutions, and additional hybrid electric components (including batteries).

#### **R&D Opportunities**

- ▶ Innovations in engine systems can enable opportunities for efficiency in the hybrid powertrain operation.
- Projects can identify and evaluate ways to reduce EATS component sizes and costs and to provide heaters for EATS operation (necessary for both electrification and new fuels).



- There is a need for in-use methods to detect fuel properties and modify engine calibration and controls, especially in the case of biofuels.
- Innovations are needed to reconfigure engines using advanced components and controls to enable compatibility with various fuels.
- Systems using low-net-carbon fuels (e.g., hydrogen or B100) must be developed to provide diesel-like efficiency, power-density, durability, and ultra-low NOx.

# Hybrid Powertrain Benefits, Challenges, and Opportunities

#### **Defining Relevant Hybrid Powertrain Topologies**

As defined by the National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine (2020), the goal of a hybrid propulsion system is to manage energy flows most efficiently throughout the drivetrain system, thereby reducing fuel consumption and GHG emissions, by:

- Allowing the engine to be turned off during inefficient operating conditions, such as idling, and to be restarted very quickly when necessary (stop-start).
- Running the engine near the curve of highest efficiency as much as practicable.



- Following functional control strategies that supplement the engine power during periods of acceleration (launch assist), which can reduce enrichment or transient control approaches that increase fuel consumption, owing to the excellent low-speed torque characteristics of electric motors.
- Providing supplemental power and launch assist, which also offers the possibility to down-size the ICE while maintaining equal performance, so long as operational strategy maintains sufficient state of charge in the battery.
- Operating the vehicle accessories (such as air conditioning compressors or power steering pumps) independent of engine speed, which allows both vehicle operation while the engine is not running and the potential to operate the accessories at closer to peak efficiency points.
- Using batteries and drive motors to support the use of electric energy transfer, such as waste heat recovery systems or fuel cell adaptation (EPA and U.S. Department of Transportation 2016).
- Allowing a mechanism to store energy that is normally lost to heat during braking, allowing that energy to be recovered and applied during subsequent vehicle acceleration (regenerative braking).<sup>1</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The significance of regeneration becomes apparent when one considers that approximately 60% of the total energy spent in the Federal Urban Driving Schedule is used to overcome the effect of inertia and that, theoretically, up to 50% of this energy could be recovered.



As depicted below in Figure 7, hybrid powertrain configurations have various strengths and weaknesses, depending on the truck application. Opportunities and benefits for hybrid strategies vary with the architecture. For a parallel HEV, transient torque requirements are reduced, thus potentially reducing both CO<sub>2</sub> and criteria emissions, and additional electrified auxiliaries are enabled, which can reduce power demands and assist with emission controls. In addition, a ZEV mode is possible, and using a PHEV can greatly extend ZEV mode operation time and/or distance. A series HEV provides these benefits and others.



Figure 7. Hybrid Electric Architecture Categories

In addition to the topology of the hybrid system, an HEV can offer a plug-in feature (PHEV). PHEVs are an extension of HEVs with the potential to charge the battery system from the electric power grid. PHEVs were developed to allowing the vehicle to operate in electric mode without the ICE engine (at least for a time), thereby reducing local criteria pollutants (smog and health effects pollution). PHEVs also offer the potential to replace liquid fuel consumption with grid electric power, thereby reducing  $CO_2$  and other GHG emissions.

PHEVs gain extended all-electric range with increased battery size, as determined by goals for electric operation and cost, but the technology faces challenges. The stored energy must propel vehicles that can range from 10,000 pounds (Class 2b) to 80,000 pounds (Class 8), resulting in enormous and expensive battery packs. As with all hybrid vehicles, the duty cycle has a significant impact on energy efficiency and, in the case of PHEVs, the potential all-electric range. During charge-depleting operation, the high power required to accelerate heavy vehicles can quickly deplete the battery, which then requires an extended time to recharge. Significant R&D is needed to address these challenges, and vehicle manufacturers must undertake trade-off studies to determine the optimum battery size and its associated cost when developing PHEVs (National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine 2020).



Regardless of the hybrid powertrain configuration chosen, R&D is needed in three main technology areas to broaden and augment the potential for CO<sub>2</sub> reduction: ICE development, electric machines and power electronics, and zerocarbon fuel use. These areas are interdependent with respect to their use and benefits for hybrid operation.

#### **Necessary Research**

Current heavy-duty hybrid systems tend to integrate engines designed and optimized for transient performance over a broad range of speeds and loads. Research must move beyond isolated engine optimization to include total system optimization (including changes to the engine), focusing on maximizing performance and minimizing GHGs for the integrated hybrid powertrain. Research is also needed to incorporate low-net-carbon fuels (e.g., bio-derived fuels and green hydrogen) into the future engines that are optimized for the hybrid powertrain. Finally, we must develop and introduce new electric and battery components into the hybrid powertrain, which may need to be optimized differently from a full BEV.

#### Hybrid Powertrain Summary

#### Benefits

- Pairing hybrid electric powertrains with renewable and zero-carbon fuels, whose adoption is currently limited, can expand use of such fuels by 20% to 40% (as noted in the ICE Summary).
- Adoption of hybrid powertrains will reduce GHG emissions in the MHDV sector in the coming two decades.

#### Challenges

- ▶ Hybrid powertrains increase powertrain and electronic complexity.
- Additional components increase vehicle mass, increase costs, and can affect overall system reliability.
- Benefits may not be fully realized if the drivetrain is not optimized for the appropriate drive cycle.
- Widescale adoption is contingent on charging infrastructure deployment.

#### **R&D Opportunities**

- Battery-powered auxiliary power units must be reliable.
- On-board diagnostics and certification are needed for hybrid MHDVs.
- > There is a need for optimal calibration of power management that is adaptive to hybrid and electric systems.
- ▶ Research is needed to categorize the relative advantages of PHEV and HEV trucks.



# Net- and Near-Zero-Carbon Fuel Benefits, Challenges, and Opportunities

#### **Identifying the Possibilities**

Examples of fuels with near-net-zero-carbon potential include:

- Renewable diesel (drop-in fuel, in use)
- Renewable natural gas (negative carbon in some cases, in use)
- Renewable methanol (certified for heavy-duty engines in the early 1990s)
- Ethanol (in use in LDVs)
- Biodiesel (in use)
- Renewable hydrogen/ammonia
- Dimethyl ether (DME) (can be synthesized with renewables)



Some degree of engine optimization (either spark ignition or compression ignition) is warranted for best use of these fuels, but many are already in use or certified for use. Although best suited for urban driving/delivery missions, hybridization is generally a highly effective approach for GHG reduction across most MHDV classes, without the need for a new fuel infrastructure. The present certification process for GHG and fuel consumption includes features to accommodate (account for the benefits of) hybrid powertrains.

The North American Council for Freight Efficiency (NACFE) has produced several real-world studies and reports on the use of alternative fuels by fleets (2023). NACFE suggests that fleets must begin taking a comprehensive look at all the available information upon which to base adoption decisions for their future truck technology. The Council provides a technology readiness chart for powertrain alternatives (see Figure 8), which is intended to reflect the conditions for 2025 and project where each powertrain will be at that time. The chart illustrates some of the major attributes and trade-offs of various solutions. As there always are special circumstances for each option, the ranking is intended to illustrate typical or average features. Of course, as these product offerings evolve, the scaling will change. The NACFE ranking suggests that, at least in the short term, zero-carbon fuels such as renewable diesel, renewable natural gas, and green hydrogen present the most mature technology readiness options.



POWERTRAIN ALTERNATIVES Estimate of Technology Readiness by 2025								
	ZEV	SUSTAINABILI Well-to-Wheels	T <b>Y</b>   NOx/PM	FLEET OP Range	ERATIONAL Route Flex	INFRASTRUCTURE	INTEGRATION Challenges	MATURITY
DIESEL	0	0	0	٠	•	•	•	•
ICE RENEWABLE *	0	•	0	•	0	۲	O	•
NATURAL GAS	0	۲	0	•	0	0	0	•
HYDROGEN ICE	0	۲	•	•	0	٢	0	0
BATTERY ELECTRIC	•	•	٠	0	0	٢	0	0
HYDROGEN FUEL CELL	•	۲	•	•	0	۲	0	0
- ICE Renewables = Renewable Natural Gas, Renewable Diesel, Renewable Propane, etc. 🛛 = UNFAYORABLE 🌒 = FAYORABLE NACFE								

Figure 8. NACFE compares the different types of powertrains being offered and the key factors for fleets to consider when selecting power options. Source: NACFE 2023

Electrification and ICEs will co-exist in the transportation sector for a long time, requiring a new holistic approach beyond today's regulations that mandate reduced carbon intensity values for transportation fuels. A new type of vehicle/fuel carbon footprint assessment model may be required to correctly assess the GHG impacts of future fuel/vehicle systems on a new basis, such as LCA based on per mile driven, to account for contributions from both lowcarbon fuels and vehicle efficiency.

E-fuels (electrofuels and similar names) have been the subject of much study, conceptualization, and experiments, but examples of production at scale are limited (so far). Although there are multiple configurations and architectures, e-fuels are all typically synthesized from a CO<sub>2</sub> source, a hydrogen source (usually water electrolysis), and renewable electricity. The CO<sub>2</sub> can be sourced from biomass or fossil products, from the atmosphere, or from any processing operation that produces CO<sub>2</sub>. Products of e-fuel reactors are typically simple molecules such as methanol or formate that are then converted to traditional fuels by known processes. The literature on e-fuels is extensive (see Figure 9).





Figure 9. This graphic provides a summary illustration of e-fuels process paths with biofuels in parallel. Source: Brynolf et al. 2018

A different category of e-fuel synthesis is via electrochemical or electrocatalytic cells, also powered by renewable electricity. As simply defined, water and CO<sub>2</sub> are reacted in a catalytic cell with an electric charge to produce simple hydrocarbon products and fuel building blocks. A separate hydrogen input stream is typically not used. E-fuel synthesis is a thriving research area, but scale-up is in early stages (Ferrell 2021; Pei et al. 2021; Zhang et al. 2017).

Large-scale and pilot facilities for producing e-fuels are modest in numbers. Audi was largely responsible for the first e-fuels (e-methane) production plant in 2013 in Werlte, Germany (Audi n.d.), which still exists today but is reported as economically unfavorable at present (IEA Bioenergy 2021). Singh et al. listed approximately eight commercial e-fuel/ chemical commercial facilities in an overview paper (2022). *The Future of Mobility*, an EPA report, also reviews e-fuels in some detail (2021). Studies have shown that e-fuels and combustion vehicles require 2–4 times the electric power per mile needed for a BEV, but the refueling infrastructure for liquid fuels is robust and fully adequate. If liquid, e-fuels can be produced in solar-rich or nuclear regions and transported globally by ocean vessels.

Recently, Porsche and partner HIF Global have started pilot operations of an e-fuel production plant in Chile and plan additional facilities in Australia and Texas (Soni 2023). The pilot process generates synthetic methanol as an intermediate that can then be converted to gasoline with well-established methods. The cost of these fuels is very high but expected to decline to less than \$8/gallon by 2026 scale-up. E-fuels have combustion properties similar to fossil fuels and so do not offer an elimination of tailpipe criteria emissions.

The principal barrier to widespread deployment of e-fuels is their cost. Numerous studies are consistent on the key cost factors (Brynolf et al. 2018; Concawe and Aramco 2022): 1) the cost of the renewable electricity (by far the dominant component), 2) the capital cost of the electrolyzers, and 3) the cost of the CO<sub>2</sub>. Overall, the studies agree that, although the costs will decline substantially over time, policy to incentivize these fuels may be necessary for economic viability. Estimates for the 2050 e-fuel cost are diverse, ranging from 0.9–1.7 Euro/liter diesel equivalent, with e-fuels expected to



be slightly more costly than biofuels. The costs for e-fuels with relatively simple molecular structures—such as hydrogen, methane, methanol, and DME—are lower than for fuels with more complicated molecular structures, such as e-kerosene. Nevertheless, there are commitments to incorporate e-kerosene production for sustainable aviation fuel in Europe.

A comprehensive analysis of decarbonization strategies for Europe and the United Kingdom, recently published by FVV, incorporates e-fuels (including hydrogen) as a necessary component of achieving near-net-zero-carbon fleets by 2050 (Kramer 2022). Among the key insights is the following: "...the speed of deploying GHG-neutral mobility solutions (complete GHG-neutral technology pathways on a WTW [well-to-wheels] basis) is much more important than the choice of technologies."

#### **Net-Zero-Carbon Fuels Summary**

#### Benefits

- Net-zero-carbon fuels provide an opportunity for large reduction of carbon emissions in legacy fleets, using existing infrastructure. These fuels are already having GHG impacts of >100,000 BEV trucks.
- ▶ There is potential to co-optimize fuel formulation and the engine for efficiency and emissions.

#### Challenges

- Non-highway fuel users compete for resources (biomass and renewable electricity).
- Costs are high, especially for e-fuels.
- E-fuels must be made with renewable electricity to have overall low carbon intensity, and the grid still relies mostly on traditional sources.
- > Net-zero-carbon fuels do not represent a complete solution for criteria emissions.

#### **R&D** Opportunities

- End-use (vehicle) efficiency must be improved to extend fuel supply.
- Innovations that reduce costs are needed in processing and renewable hydrogen.

# **Regulatory and Well-to-Wheels Emission Impacts**

#### **Regulatory Considerations**

Regulations supporting clean, decarbonized transportation have historically covered three distinct areas: GHGs, criteria air pollutants (CAPs), and renewable fuel standards. GHG and CAP emissions standards are expected to be combined under the Clean Trucks Plan as the final rulemaking processes proceed. Additionally, ZEV programs combine GHG and CAP requirements by defining ZEVs as vehicles that produce zero exhaust emissions of any criteria pollutant (or



precursor pollutant) under any and all possible operational modes and conditions (California Code of Regulations 2023a).

#### Greenhouse Gas Regulations

The first-ever regulations for GHG and fuel consumption in MHDVs were enacted in 2011, jointly by the EPA and the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. The initial requirements to meet standards began in 2014, with separate but complementary standards for engines and whole vehicles. In this first phase of regulations, CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from heavy-duty long-haul tractors were reduced by 9%–23% over 2010 baselines, depending on cab style and roof height, while vocational vehicle CO<sub>2</sub> emissions were reduced from 6%–9%. The regulatory timeline shown below notes that, in 2016, a second phase of regulations was passed that covered vehicles out to 2027. During the Phase 2 standards beginning in model year (MY) 2021, a 15%–27% reduction in CO<sub>2</sub> emissions will be achieved by MY 2027 over the 2017 baseline (DieselNet n.d.). A third phase of GHG rules is currently being developed as a NPRM.



Figure 10. The regulatory timeline shows major actions from 2007 to 2020. Source: National Academy of Sciences 2020

#### **Criteria Emissions**

#### **Regulated Tailpipe Emissions**

Although reducing life cycle GHG emissions is a central focus of the national Blueprint, reducing or eliminating other pollutant emissions is of equal importance. As the Blueprint states, "...no one should be exposed to air pollution in their community or on their ride to school or work..." The Partnership has included strong objectives for environmental stewardship since its inception. Given the high percentage use of diesel engines for freight trucks, the CAPs of primary concern remain NOx and particular matter (PM). Historically, 21CTP has adopted goals for CAPs that are the same as the prevailing regulatory levels. Given that the EPA regulations have been only for tailpipe (or tank-to-wheel) emissions



instead of life cycle or WTW emissions, 21CTP had similarly focused on engine tailpipe emissions up until recently. However, most technologies and fuels choices have considerable upstream, or well-to-tank, contributions with impacts on GHG and CAP emissions. This realization has drawn attention to life cycle emissions and motivated life cycle analyses. In addition to the well-to-tank emissions associated with the fuel cycle, significant emissions associated with vehicle manufacturing must be considered.

Since 21CTP was established, NOx and PM tailpipe emissions have been reduced by over 90% in commercial engine products. These accomplishments required strong cooperation and collaboration between industry and government, as well as key technical achievements in combustion, fuels, and emission controls (catalytic aftertreatment). Continued environmental and societal needs have recently led the EPA to revise the emission standards for engines in 2027 and beyond to produce 82.5% lower NOx with longer lifetime and improved low-temperature performance (EPA 2023a). For specific reference, we note the current NOx standard of 200 mg/hp-h and the new 2027 standard of 35 mg/hp-h for diesel-fueled engines (measured over a specified test cycle). Another key feature of the new 2027 regulations is the extension of the full-useful-life requirement from 435,000 miles to 650,000 miles in most applications.

With respect to ultimate low-NOx feasibility, the Cummins heavy-duty natural gas engine is certified at 20 mg/hp-h, and experimental systems have achieved even lower in laboratory configurations (Singh et al. 2021). Drop-in low-carbon diesel fuels (e.g., renewable diesel) are expected to have emissions potential similar to petroleum diesel, but the lower sulfur may extend the EATS lifetime. Low-carbon spark-ignition fuels other than renewable natural gas include methanol, hydrogen, and synthetic gasolines. Their NOx-reduction potentials are similar to those of renewable natural gas.

Hybrid powertrains are discussed elsewhere in this roadmap, but we note here that hybridization enables part-time zero tailpipe emissions for combustion-powered vehicles.

#### Well-to-Wheels Criteria Emissions

Progress in electric vehicle batteries in the last ten years has suggested strong economic viability for electric vehicle freight movement in some MHDV classes (NACFE 2022). As noted above, electric vehicles have no tailpipe emissions, but there are considerable upstream emissions for generating electricity and in the manufacturing and disposal of key components such as batteries. Hence, it is appropriate to use WTW analysis when comparing ICE vehicles to electric vehicles as complementary paths to reduce GHG emissions. However, such analyses for MHDV vehicles are sparse, and here we rely for guidance on a paper from Argonne National Laboratory, in which Lui et al. use a suite of analysis and simulation tools to examine both CAP and GHG emissions from ICE and electric trucks on a WTW basis for the fuel cycle (2021). The study does not include GHG emissions associated with manufacturing, and the use of regional grid-averaged CAP and GHG emissions likely underestimates the real-world emissions significantly, but the results do provide directional guidance—particularly with respect to the emissions rates across vehicle classes. Figure 5 of this reference (and Figure 11 below) summarizes the key findings for CAPs:

NOx, carbon monoxide, and volatile organic compound emissions from long-haul trucks are considerably higher than vocational or short-haul applications. BEVs can be expected to produce lower WTW emissions, although the amount will depend strongly on the power mix in use at the time of charging.



- Across vehicle classes, PM emissions from BEVs were generally higher by 9%–109% because the grid remains heavily fossil-fueled.
- ▶ For similar reasons, sulfur oxides from BEVs were found to be substantially higher.

In this study, the NOx production by ICE trucks was taken from the MOVES model and data and hence represents a broad spectrum of vehicles (EPA n.d.b). The new regulations will require ~82.5% NOx reduction compared to regulations that have been in place for the last decade. The distinct NOx advantage for BEVs does depend on the progress made reducing fossil fuels in the grid.





#### **ZEV Mandates**

In addition to the GHG and CAP regulations summarized above, in 2020 California adopted ZEV sales requirements for truck manufacturers as a part of the Advanced Clean Truck (ACT) Regulation. Under the ACT Regulation, ZEV sales requirements are phased in such that, by 2045, 100% of new truck sales in California will be ZEVs. From 2030 to 2035, there is an allowance for plug-in hybrid vehicles with a minimum electric range of 75 miles, considered "near-ZEVs." Governments of Massachusetts, New Jersey, New York, Oregon, and Washington have adopted this regulation. There is currently a Advanced Clean Fleets proposal for drayage truck operations that requires all manufacturers to exclusively sell zero emission MHDV's beginning in 2036, and California Executive Order N-79-20 requires that strategies be developed for 100% of non-road vehicles and equipment sales be ZEV by 2035 (Executive Department of the State of California 2020).



Notably, there is no allowance in the MHDV ZEV mandates for credits for H<sub>2</sub>-ICE-powered vehicles such as in California's initial Advanced Clean Cars regulation (California Code of Regulations 2023b). The Advanced Clean Cars II regulation, applicable to LDVs from model year 2026 onward, likewise omits credits for H<sub>2</sub>-ICEs (California Code of Regulations 2022). In contrast, current European regulations define ZEVs to "include battery electric vehicles, fuel-cell and other hydrogen powered vehicles"—presumably refering to vehicles with H<sub>2</sub>-ICE powerplants (Council of the European Parliament 2023).

#### **Renewable Fuels Incentives**

The U.S. Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS) was established by the Energy Policy Act of 2005 and was modified to RFS2 under the Energy Independence and Security Act of 2007. To qualify as a renewable fuel under the RFS program, fuels must be produced from renewable biomass and meet statutory GHG emissions reduction threshold requirements in four fuel groups, as compared to a 2005 baseline (i.e., GHG reduction thresholds). The threshold requirements are 20% lower carbon intensity for fuels categorized as "Renewable Fuel," 50% lower for "Advanced Biofuels" and "Biomass-Based Diesel Fuel," and 60% lower for "Cellulosic Fuels." The required GHG reductions are assessed on a life cycle basis, "including direct emissions and significant indirect emissions such as emissions from land use changes" (EPA 2021).

The EPA Mobile Sources Technical Review Committee produced a figure titled "Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Emissions by Feedstock and Fuel Type" (see Appendix C of this document), which shows that several renewable fuels have the potential for a 50% reduction in life cycle GHG emissions as compared to baseline diesel. Ethanol, cellulosic diesel, and bio-diesel all possess this potential, but the market volume required for Class 8 vehicles cannot match today's diesel consumption. This is one of the benefits of hybrid vehicle electrification within hard-to-electrify applications: the ability to extend the use of near-/net-zero liquid fuels that have a limited supply compared to the needs of the entire market.

#### The 21CTP Perspective

The 21CTP has never set targets for GHG emissions; instead, the Partnership selects targets for engine efficiency that can be easily expressed as g-CO<sub>2</sub> per hp-h, as current regulations are written. Recent certification data for engines, along with GHG standards, were converted to efficiency to enable comparison with historical trends and previous targets for peak efficiency adopted in 21CTP (Appendix B). Even with continuous progress in engine efficiency, shifting to alternative fuels with reduced carbon and with net-zero WTW carbon is clearly essential for the necessary large reductions in GHG at the engine. Net-zero fuel use is being accomplished already, with annual use of approximately 3 billion diesel-gallonsequivalent of renewable diesel and renewable natural gas. Incentives for real CO<sub>2</sub> reduction via net-zero fuels are hindered by federal regulatory practices that remain focused only on tailpipe emissions. In contrast, California's Low Carbon Fuel Standard is based on life cycle emissions. Studies by the National Academies and others have recommended adoption of regulations based on WTW emissions (National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine 2020).



### **Technoeconomic Studies**

#### **Compare Hybrid ICE Powertrains to Other Future Solutions**

In Figure 12 below, the capital cost of the technology is compared to the value of the fuel savings. Along with TCO, one of the most used economic measures in the industry is the simple payback period. This is the capital cost divided by annual fuel savings, at an assumed fuel price. Truck manufacturers and purchasers use the payback period as a heuristic for the value of new technology. The payback period captures, in a rough approximation, the cost of capital and the uncertainty associated with the adoption of new technologies. These uncertainties include the benefits of the new technology under real-world duty cycles, volatility in fuel prices, unanticipated maintenance costs, etc. Fleets generally look for 1.5- to 2-year paybacks on baseline diesel equipment or, in other cases, for a payback period that is half the expected ownership period of the vehicle's first owner. For Class 2b pickups, the payback periods are calculated using the gasoline price projected for 2027 (\$2.88 per gallon) by the U.S. Department of Energy in its 2017 Annual Energy Outlook (U.S. Energy Information Administration 2017). For the other vehicle classes, the payback periods are calculated using the forecast for the diesel fuel price of \$3.52 per gallon.



Figure 12. Payback Period is sensitive to vehicle miles traveled for hybrid technology. Source: National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine 2020

It becomes apparent from the calculation that several full hybrid applications provide a beneficial payback period: Class 8 tractor using side skirts, Class 8 refuse, and Class 4 urban delivery trucks. In fact, the National Academy of Sciences recommends that since hybrid technologies could play an increasing role in achieving reductions in fuel consumption in the post-2027 period, developments in the cost and efficiency of these technologies should be monitored and be included in a formal interim review of fuel consumption standards (2020).



In their latest roadmap document, the 21CTP Electrification Technical Team has chosen levelized cost of driving (LCOD) as the metric to compare the various powertrains (21CTP 2023). LCOD is a simpler approach than TCO but still works well to compare powertrain technologies. LCOD is made up of two main components, one representing the vehicle cost and one representing the energy cost. Other costs, such as maintenance cost, driver cost, insurance cost, financing cost, and other operating costs, are not considered. The calculation discounts future costs over the ownership period of the vehicle and calculates a resale value at the end of the ownership period. LCOD is expressed in dollars per mile and is based on:

- Vehicle purchase price
- Vehicle resale value
- Yearly mileage
- Ownership period
- Price of energy used

For both the 2030 and 2040 timeframes, the LCODs for the hybrid electric Class 8 regional-haul tractor and the BEV are equivalent (see Figure 13). For the Class 6 box truck, the HEV LCOD compares well with the BEV in 2030 and is only slightly more expensive than the BEV in 2040.



Figure LCOD values for Class 8 regional haul tractor







The figures above use the following abbreviations/acronyms:

- CONV Conventional
- ISG Integrated starter generator (or mild hybrid)
- HEV Hybrid electric vehicle (not a plug-in)
- EREV Extended-range electric vehicle
- BEV Battery electric vehicle

The takeaway from these technoeconomic studies is that, for some vocations, an HEV can be a cost-effective powertrain solution that contributes to decarbonization—delivering a faster and greater impact than waiting for the electric and/or hydrogen infrastructure to be completed (while eliminating range anxiety).



It should be noted that in neither analysis have the ICE or the electric hybrid components been optimized for any vocation. During the 2022 Vehicle Technologies Office Annual Merit Review presentation on the SuperTruck II project, PACCAR Inc. listed a 13% improvement in powertrain efficiency by hybridizing and electrifying some of the components (Meijer 2022). Additional research could reduce the LCOD for fleets using HEVs, thereby improving the adoption rate for this technology and delivering further GHG reductions.

Lastly, HEVs can be operated on net-/near-zero carbon fuels. Therefore, when a vocation is hard-to-electrify or located in a remote area without electric grid infrastructure for ZEVs, HEVs offer a powertrain solution that can have a significant impact on decarbonizing both the transportation system and non-road vocations, assuming that fuel supply tanks are provided.

# Conclusion

Government-funded research is needed to develop advanced ICEs that work in hybrid powertrains and with net-zero carbon fuels.

Today, there is no national infrastructure to support medium- or heavy-duty BEVs or FCEVs. A renewable fuel/hybrid strategy will accelerate GHG emissions reduction while the national infrastructure for MHDVs is being developed and deployed. This approach is the most promising short- and mid-term solution to decarbonizing the transportation sector. Hybrid vehicles can also facilitate the long-term solutions by supplying a bridge for automotive suppliers to deliver a secure and robust supply chain of electric vehicle components during the transition to ZEVs. In other words, hybridization accelerates CO<sub>2</sub> emission reductions with reduced reliance on infrastructure buildout while ensuring stable supply chains.

The hybrid strategy could also maximize decarbonization impacts for many non-road vocations (construction, agriculture, and mining). A secondary benefit will be mutual development opportunities for hybrid powertrains between on-road trucks and certain segments of non-road vehicles. When beneficial, these opportunities should be recognized and promoted.

In addition, a government-supported, robust hybrid strategy for MHDV applications will result in a competitive hybrid powertrain payback period. Without a change in emissions regulation, most fleets will not change powertrain technologies until the payback period for the new technology is equal to or better than the current powertrain technology. For many vocations, BEVs and FCEVs have high TCOs that are not expected to match the conventional powertrain TCO until 2035. Hybrid powertrains could provide these vocations with cost-effective solutions through 2035, with impacts on decarbonization that would not otherwise be realized in that time.

In addition, adapting ICEs to net-zero-carbon fuels would optimize their use. An HEV with good fuel economy will reduce the consumption of these fuels, which are in limited supply, extending their benefits.

The U.S. DRIVE Net-Zero Fuels Tech Team is focusing on renewable diesel production through carbon atom efficiency at the process level. The ICETST should help by defining what duty cycles/truck segments can use renewable diesel in the most efficient way. This work will create efficiencies for both fuel stock and battery material consumption. (For example, a truck that runs 100 miles per day for 8 days but 500 miles per day on Days 9 and 10 could be an EREV, so it could use a smaller battery than a typical long-haul truck.) Rapid CO<sub>2</sub> reductions will require an initial focus on diesel-like drop-in fuels (renewable and biodiesel), but research into adapting engines to accommodate new fuels (e.g., hydrogen) will help



ensure future compatibility. Perhaps the U.S. Department of Energy could consider launching a SuperTruck IV, focused on the use of net-zero carbon fuels and their compatibility with ICEs combined with electric MHDVs.

Driven by GHG emissions regulations, medium- and heavyduty vehicles have become increasingly fuel-efficient over the last decade. A recent analysis, conducted by the International Council on Clean Transportation, identified the potential for further efficiency improvements beyond 2027, the last model year of the Phase 2 emission standards, and out to 2035 (Buysse, Sharpe, and Delgado 2021). The analysis focused on two representative vehicle segments, a Class 8 high-roof sleeper cab and a Class 6–7 multipurpose vocational vehicle. Two relevant conclusions regarding ICE improvements and hybrid powertrain inclusion were the following:

- Engine efficiency improvements deliver the largest efficiency benefits for both vehicle segments (12% CO<sub>2</sub> reduction—see Appendix D).
- The full potential of tractor-trailer technologies could further reduce ton-per-mile CO<sub>2</sub> emissions to 34% below the Phase 2 standard. The technologies include a mild hybrid powertrain that delivers a CO<sub>2</sub> reduction of 9%.

We have impressive technologies at our disposal, yet there are still many commercial transportation applications that face major roadblocks to electrification. Economic viability, mission accomplishment, and infrastructure support are the key factors behind these hard-to-electrify applications. One school of thought is to wait for battery-electric or fuel cell electric technologies to catch up to these applications, but we simply cannot afford to release more carbon emissions every day that we cannot take back. Every gram of carbon emitted will contribute to climate change. In the U.S. alone, medium- and heavy-duty trucks emit over one million metric tons of CO<sub>2</sub> every single day. For these hard-to-electrify commercial transportation applications, there are options available today to significantly reduce or fully eliminate carbon emissions: low- to zero-carbon fuels.

- Skrikanth Padmanabhan, Vice President and President, Engine Segment, Cummins

If we can assume that a form of electric hybridization is to be included with ICE development operating on a net-zerocarbon fuel, then a wide variety of potential solutions exist. Noting the three components of the technology roadmap (ICE, electric, and zero-carbon fuel), hybrid vehicles are possible with a variety of combinations for BEV/hydrogen electrification, low- to zero-carbon fuels, and fuel-agnostic engines. Any improvement in engine/vehicle efficiency may help offset the cost and limited current availability of net-zero fuels.

Below are the significant benefits that could be realized through ICE R&D of optimized hybrid powertrains and net-zero fuels for decarbonization and future criteria emissions:

- ▶ Realize greater near-term benefits through the use of net-zero carbon fuels for CO<sub>2</sub> reductions
- ▶ Reduce lifecycle CO<sub>2</sub> emissions for extended-range operation
- Provide geographical flexibility as ZEV infrastructure develops
- > Transition smoothly to a supplier base in electrified component technologies
- > Accelerate improvements in non-road, agriculture, marine, and rail engines



# References

21CTP. 2023. "Electrification Technical Team Roadmap." Draft. April.

Audi. n.d. "Power-to-gas plant." Accessed 2023. <u>https://www.audi.com.mt/mt/web/en/models/layer/technology/g-tron/power-to-gas-plant.html</u>.

Brynolf, S., M. Taljegard, M. Grahn, and J. Hansson. 2018. "Electrofuels for the transport sector: A review of production costs." *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 81, Part 2: 1887–1905. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.05.288</u>.

Buysse, Claire, Ben Sharpe, and Oscar Delgado. 2021. *Efficiency Technology Potential for Heavy-Duty Viesel Vehicles in the United States Through 2023*. International Council on Clean Transportation. <u>https://theicct.org/publication/efficiency-technology-potential-for-heavy-duty-diesel-vehicles-in-the-united-states-through-2035/</u>.

California Air Resources Board. 2023. "Advanced Clean Fleets Regulation Summary: Accelerating Zero-Emission Truck Markets." May 17. <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/resources/fact-sheets/advanced-clean-fleets-regulation-summary</u>.

California Air Resources Board. Updated 2023. *LCFS Pathway Certified Carbon Intensities*. <u>https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/resources/documents/lcfs-pathway-certified-carbon-intensities</u>.

California Code of Regulations. 2023a. Title 13, § 1962.1 – Zero-Emission Vehicle Standards for 2009 through 2017 Model Year Passenger Cars, Light-Duty Trucks, and Medium-Duty Vehicles. <u>https://casetext.com/regulation/california-code-of-regulations/title-13-motor-vehicles/division-3-air-resources-board/chapter-1-motor-vehicle-pollution-control-devices/article-2-approval-of-motor-vehicle-pollution-control-devices-new-vehicles/section-1962.</u>

California Code of Regulations. 2023b. Title 13, § 1962.2 – Zero-Emission Vehicle Standards for 2018 through 2025 Model Year Passenger Cars, Light-Duty Trucks, and Medium-Duty Vehicles. <u>https://casetext.com/regulation/california-code-of-regulations/title-13-motor-vehicles/division-3-air-resources-board/chapter-1-motor-vehicle-pollution-control-devices/article-2-approval-of-motor-vehicle-pollution-control-devices-new-vehicles/section-1962.</u>

California Code of Regulations. 2022. Title 13, § 1962.4 – Zero-Emission Vehicle Standards for 2026 and Subsequent Model Year Passenger Cars and Light-Duty Trucks. https://ww2.arb.ca.gov/sites/default/files/barcu/regact/2022/accii/acciifro1962.4.pdf.

Coalition for Renewable Natural Gas. 2021. "More than 500M gallons of RNG used as transportation fuel in 2020." *Biomass Magazine*. February 26. <u>https://biomassmagazine.com/articles/17767/more-than-500m-gallons-of-rng-used-as-transportation-fuel-in-2020</u>.

Concawe and Aramco. 2022. *E-Fuels: A technoeconomic assessment of European domestic production and imports towards 2050*. Report 17/22. November 7. <u>https://www.concawe.eu/publication/e-fuels-a-techno-economic-assessment-of-european-domestic-production-and-imports-towards-2050/</u>.



Council of the European Parliament. 2023. 2021/0197 (COD): Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council Amending Regulation (EU) 2019/631. Brussels, February 22. <u>https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/PE-66-2022-INIT/en/pdf</u>.

Eichberger, John. 2021. "Life Cycle Carbon Emissions of Electric and Combustion Vehicles." Fuels Institute. December 1. https://www.fuelsinstitute.org/resources/the-commute/life-cycle-carbon-emissions-of-electric-and-combus.

Eichberger, John. 2023. "Decarbonizing Combustion Vehicles." Transportation Energy Institutue. July 5. <u>https://www.transportationenergy.org/research/reports/decarbonizing-combustion-vehicles-a-portfolio-approach-to-ghg-reductions/?utm\_campaign=TEInewsletter&utm\_source=DecarbonizingCV&utm\_medium=email</u>

DieselNet. n.d. "Emission Standards – United States: Heavy-Duty Vehicles: GHG Emissions & Fuel Economy." <u>https://dieselnet.com/standards/us/fe\_hd.php</u>.

EPA. 2023a. *Greenhouse Gas Emission Standards for Heavy duty Vehicles: Phase 3 Draft Regulatory Impact*. EPA-420-D-23-001. April.

EPA. 2023b. Rules and Regulations. 4296 Federal Register, Vol. 88, no. 15. January 24. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2023-01-24/pdf/2022-27957.pdf.

EPA. 2021. *The Future of Mobility: A Report by the EPA Mobile Sources Technical Review Subcommittee*. October. https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2022-01/mstrs-10-14-2021-meeting-future-of-mobility-report.pdf.

EPA and U.S. Department of Transportation. 2016. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Fuel Efficiency Standards for Mediumand Heavy-Duty Engines and Vehicles–Phase 2. Federal Register, Vol. 81, no. 206. October 25. <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/10/25/2016-21203/greenhouse-gas-emissions-and-fuel-efficiency-</u> <u>standards-for-medium--and-heavy-duty-engines-and</u>.

EPA. n.d.a. "Greenhouse Gas Inventory Data Explorer. Data table." <u>https://cfpub.epa.gov/</u>.

EPA. n.d.b. "MOtor Vehicle Emission Simulator (MOVES)." Last updated December 2022. https://www.epa.gov/moves/latest-version-motor-vehicle-emission-simulator-moves.

Executive Department of the State of California. 2020. Executive Order N-79-20. September 23. https://www.gov.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/9.23.20-EO-N-79-20-Climate.pdf.

Ferrell, Jack. 2021. "Electrocatalytic CO<sub>2</sub> Utilization." Presentation at the BETO 2021 Peer Review. March. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy21osti/79291.pdf</u>.

Graves, Ron. 2021 (update). Review of National Academies Study: Reducing the Fuel Consumption and Greenhouse Gas Emissions of Medium- and Heavy-Duty Vehicles, Phase Two – Emphasis on Engine Technology. Presentation. September 8 update.

Hoekman, S. Kent. 2020. 6th CRC Workshop on Life Cycle Analysis of Transportation Fuels. On behalf of the Coordinating Research Council. March. <u>http://crcao.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/CRC-2019-LCA-Workshop-Summary\_V3.pdf</u>.



35

IEA Bioenergy. 2021. "Task 44 Flexible Bioenergy and System Integration: Best Practices – e-gas plant." Werlte, Germany. December. <u>https://task44.ieabioenergy.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/12/2021/12/Task-44-Best-Practice\_e-gas-Werlte\_Germany.pdf</u>.

Kaul, Brian, Vivek Sujan, Ron Graves, et al. 2022. Hybrid Engine/Powertrain Optimization Opportunities for MD/HD Applications. Presentation. January 18.

Kramer, Ulrich, et al. 2022. "Future Fuels: FVV Fuels Study IVb - Follow-up study: Transformation of Mobility to the GHGneutral Post-fossil Age – Final Report." Project no. 1452. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Ulrich-Kramer-</u> 2/publication/366974074\_FVV\_Fuel\_Study\_IVb - Transformation of European\_mobility\_to\_the\_GHG-neutral\_postfossil\_age -\_FVV\_H1313\_2022/links/63bc401bc3c99660ebdf4b47/FVV-Fuel-Study-IVb-Transformation-of-Eur.

Langholtz, et al. 2023. SAE Government Industry Meeting. Washington, DC, January.

Ledna, Catherine, Matteo Muratori, Arthur Yip, Paige Jadun, and Chris Hoehne. 2022. "Decarbonizing Medium- & Heavy-Duty On-Road Vehicles: Zero-Emission Vehicles Cost Analysis." National Renewable Energy Laboratory. March. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy22osti/82081.pdf</u>.

Liu, X., A. Elgowainy, R. Vijayagopal, and M. Wang. 2021. "Well-to-Wheels Analysis of Zero-Emission Plug-In Battery Electric Vehicle Technology for Medium- and Heavy-Duty Trucks." *Environmental Science & Technology* 55: 538–546. <u>https://pubs.acs.org/doi/pdf/10.1021/acs.est.0c02931</u>.

Meijer, Maarten. 2022. "Development and Demonstration of Advanced Engine and Vehicle Technologies for Class 8 Heavy-Duty Vehicle (SuperTruck II)." PACCAR Inc. Presentation at the Vehicle Technologies Office 2022 Annual Merit Review, June 23. <u>https://www1.eere.energy.gov/vehiclesandfuels/downloads/2022\_AMR/ace124\_Meijer\_2022\_o\_4-</u> 29\_1056pm\_KF.pdf? gl=1\*1yweqcm\*\_ga\*MTM3Mjk1MTcwMi4xNjgzMTM3OTk2\*\_ga\_VEJ5DJ7LND\*MTY4MzkwMDU5 NC43LjAuMTY4MzkwMDU5NC4wLjAuMA.

NACFE. 2023. "The Messy Middle: A Time For Action." February. <u>https://nacfe.org/research/thought-leadership/the-messy-middle/</u>.

NACFE. 2022. *Electric Trucks Have Arrived: Documenting A Real-World Electric Trucking Demonstration*. Run on Less – Electric. <u>https://nacfe.org/wp-content/uploads/edd/2022/01/RoL-Report-Executive-Summary-FINAL.pdf</u>.

National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. 2020. *Reducing Fuel Consumption and Greenhouse Gas Emissions of Medium- and Heavy-Duty Vehicles, Phase Two: Final Report.* Committee on Assessment of Technologies and Approaches for Reducing the Fuel Consumption of Medium- and Heavy-Duty Vehicles, Phase Two, Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/25542</u>.

National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. 2017. "USDOT Releases 2016 Fatal Traffic Crash Data." <u>https://www.nhtsa.gov/press-releases/usdot-releases-2016-fatal-traffic-crash-data</u>.

National Renewable Energy Laboratory. n.d. "Fleet DNA: Commercial Fleet Vehicle Operating Data." Accessed December 2021. <u>https://www.nrel.gov/transportation/fleettest-fleet-dna.html</u>.



36

Optimus Technologies. 2021–2022. "Vector System: Groundbreaking Technology Delivered Seamlessly." <u>https://www.optimustec.com/vector-system</u>.

Padmanabhan, Srikanth. 2022. "Reducing Commercial Transportation Emissions to Reach Destination Zero." Cummins Newsroom: Our Innovation, Technology and Services. February 17. https://www.cummins.com/news/2022/02/17/reducing-commercial-transportation-emissions-reach-destination-zero.

Pei, Yuhou, Heng Zhong, and Fangming Jin. 2021. "A brief review of electrocatalytic reduction of CO<sub>2</sub>—Materials, reaction conditions, and devices." *Energy Science Engineering* 9 (June 21): 1012–1032. https://doi.org/10.1002/ese3.935.

Singh, H., C. Li, and P. Cheng. 2022. "A critical review of technologies, costs, and projects for production of carbonneutral liquid e-fuels from hydrogen and captured CO<sub>2</sub>." *Energy Advances* 9 (September 1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1039/D2YA00173J</u>.

Singh, N., B. Adelman, and J. Manis. 2021. "Methodology for Controlling Nitrogen Oxides Emissions during Cold Start," *SAE International Journal of Commercial Vehicles* 14 (3): 365–374. doi: 10.4271/02-14-03-0030.

Soni, Bhagyashree. 2023. "Porsche's Plan to Produce Carbon-Neutral Gasoline in Texas." *Business Lend*. February 21. <u>https://www.businesslend.com/automobile/porsches-plan-to-produce-carbon-neutral-gasoline-in-texas/</u>.

Sujan, Vivek Anand, Adam Siekmann, Sarah Tennille, and Eve Tsybina. 2023. *Designing Dynamic Wireless Power Transfer Corridors for Heavy Duty Battery Electric Commercial Freight Vehicles*. SAE Paper 2023-01-0703 and follow-up presentation at WCX SAE World Congress Experience. <u>https://doi.org/10.4271/2023-01-0703</u>.

U.S. Congress. 2007. National Low-Carbon Fuel Standard Act of 2007, S.1324. 110th Congress. https://www.congress.gov/bill/110th-congress/senate-bill/1324.

U.S. Department of Commerce, International Trade Administration. n.d. *eCommerce Sales and Size Forecast.* Accessed December 23, 2021. <u>https://www.trade.gov/ecommerce-sales-size-forecast</u>.

U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy. 2016. 2016 Billion-Ton Report: Advancing Domestic Resources for a Thriving Bioeconomy, Volume I. Prepared by Oak Ridge National Laboratory, July. doi:10.2172/1271651.

U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy. n.d.a. "Renewable Diesel." Alternative Fuels Data Center. <u>https://afdc.energy.gov/fuels/renewable\_diesel.html</u>.

U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy. n.d.b. "Renewable Fuel Standard." Alternative Fuels Data Center.

https://afdc.energy.gov/laws/RFS#:~:text=The%20Renewable%20Fuel%20Standard%20(RFS,Act%20of%202007%20(EIS A).

U.S. Departments of Energy, Transportation, Housing and Urban Development, and the Environmental Protection Agency. 2023. *The U.S. National Blueprint for Transportation Decarbonization: A Joint Strategy to Transform* 



*Transportation*. January. <u>https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2023-01/the-us-national-blueprint-for-transportation-decarbonization.pdf</u>.

U.S. DRIVE. 2021. U.S. DRIVE Net-Zero Carbon Fuels Technical Team Analysis Summary Report 2020. September. https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2021-12/NZTT FY20 Summary Report v20210106 NREL Communication.pdf.

U.S. Energy Information Administration. 2017. *Annual Energy Outlook 2017*. https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=29433.

Xu, Hui, Longwen Ou, Yuan Li, Troy Hawkins, and Michael Wang. 2022. "Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Emissions of Biodiesel and Renewable Diesel Production in the United States." *Environmental Science & Technology* 56, no. 12 (May 16): 7512–7521. doi:10.1021/acs.est.2c00289.

Yeh, Sonia, and Daniel Sperling. 2012. *National Low Carbon Fuel Standard: Technical Analysis Report*. Research Report UCD-ITS-RR-12-11. Institute of Transportation Studies, University of California, Davis.

Zhang, Wenjun, Yi Hu, and Lianbo Ma. 2017. "Progress and Perspective of Electrocatalytic CO<sub>2</sub> Reduction for Renewable Carbonaceous Fuels and Chemicals." *Advanced Science* 5, 1700275. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/advs.201700275</u>.



# Appendix A. Terminology and Acronyms

21CTP	21st Century Truck Partnership
ACT	Advanced Clean Truck (Regulation)
BEV	Battery Electric Vehicle
САР	Criteria Air Pollutant
CO2	Carbon Dioxide
EATS	Exhaust After-Treatment System
EPA	U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
EREV	Extended-Range Electric Vehicle
FCEV	Fuel Cell Electric Vehicle
g	Gram(s)
GHG	Greenhouse Gas
H2-ICE	Hydrogen-Fueled Internal Combustion Engine
HEV	Hybrid Electric Vehicle
hp	Horsepower
hr	Hour
IC	Internal Combustion
ICE	Internal Combustion Engine
ICETST	Internal Combustion Engine Tech Sector Team
LCOD	Levelized Cost of Driving
LDV	Light-Duty Vehicle
MHDV	Medium- and Heavy-Duty Vehicle
MY	Model Year
NOx	Nitrogen Oxides
OEM	Original Equipment Manufacturer
ORNL	Oak Ridge National Laboratory
PHEV	Plug-in Hybrid Electric Vehicle
PM	Particulate Matter
R&D	Research and Development
RFS	Renewable Fuel Standard
ТСО	Total Cost of Ownership
V	Volt(s)
WTW	Well-to-Wheels
ZEV	Zero-Emissions Vehicle



The latest federal criteria air pollutant regulation for heavy-duty engines and vehicles went into effect in March 2023 and reduces NOx emissions to 35 mg/hp-h, effective in 2027. Particulate emissions are also halved from current regulations to 5 mg/hp-h. The NOx standards are less stringent than those developed in California under the Heavy-Duty Omnibus Regulation, which sets NOx emission limits to 50 mg/hp-h, effective in 2024, and 20 mg/hp-h, effective in 2027. Particulate emissions standards match the federal regulation. The California regulation also has a more stringent accelerated durability test requirement of 800,000 miles.

Current federal regulations are much less restrictive for heavy-duty non-road vehicles than for on-road vehicles, with NOx emissions for engines between 75–750 hp capped at 300 mg/hp-h and particulate emissions at 15 mg/hp-h. Discussions are underway to define a new California "Tier 5" standard, but this would be of limited imapct unless matched by the federal regulations, since California non-road regulatory authority is limited to engines over 175 hp.



Figure B-1. HD Engine Efficiency Trends and Targets. Source: Graves 2021





# Appendix C. Life Cycle Greenhouse Gas Emissions by Feedstock and Fuel Type

The graphic below shows carbon intensity values for various fuel pathways.



Figure C-1. Lifecycle GHG Emissions by Feedstock and Fuel Type. Source: Hoekman 2020 (citing Aaron Levy of the EPA, October 2019)



# Appendix D. Vehicle and Component Assumptions used to Model MHDVs

	Long/Regional Haul		Class 6 Truck			Class 4 Step Van			
	2020	2030	2040	2020	2030	2040	2020	2030	2040
Engine peak efficiency (%)				44	48	50	44	48	50
Engine peak efficiency (%) – long haul	48.6	55	57						
Engine peak efficiency (%) – regional haul	48.6	51	53.4						
Motor peak efficiency (%)	94	96	96	94	96	96	94	96	96
Inverter peak efficiency (%)	97	98	98	97	98	98	97	98	98
Usable pack energy density (Wh/kg)	158	273	350	158	273	350	158	273	350
Coefficient of drag				0.63	0.55	0.55	0.7	0.65	0.65
Coefficient of drag – conv, ISG, HEV, EREV long haul*	0.52	0.42	0.39						
Coefficient of drag – regional haul	0.58	0.50	0.50						
Tire rolling resistance (ton/kg)	5.37	4.9	4.7	5.85	5.58	5.4	5.85	5.58	5.4
Auxiliary load (kW)	3.4	2.6	2	2.5	2.5	2.5	1.5	1.5	1.5
Cargo weight (lbs)	38,000	38,000	38,000	11,200	11,200	11,200	5,700	5,700	5,700
Ownership period (years)	5 / 15	5 / 15	5 / 15	15	15	15	15	15	15
Annual mileage	100,000/ 50,000	100,000/ 50,000	100,000/ 50,000	22,000	22,000	22,000	22,000	22,000	22,000

#### Table D-1. Key Engine and Vehicle Characteristics

#### Vehicle Requirements

Vehicle-level requirements for a Class 8 long-haul tractor, Class 8 regional-haul tractor, Class 6 box truck, and Class 4 step van are listed in Table D-2.

#### Table D-2. High-Level Requirements for Several Vocations

Vehicle level requirements	Class 8 Long Haul	Class 8 Regional Haul	Class 6 Box Truck	Class 4 Step van
Speed at 6% grade	> 30 mph	> 30 mph	> 45 mph	> 40 mph
Grade at 65 mph	1.25%	1.25%		
Grade at 60 mph			1.50%	1.50%
0-60 mph acceleration	80 sec	80 sec	40 sec	35 sec
0-30 mph acceleration	20 sec	20 sec	14 sec	9 sec
Startability	15%	15%	20%	20%

Representative cycles for each of these four vocations, based on Fleet DNA real-world data, were used to model energy consumption and conduct battery sizing studies (National Renewable Energy Laboratory n.d.).

The tables above are from the draft 21CTP Electrification Technical Team roadmap, due to be published in 2023.





# **Appendix E. Hybrid Truck Fuel Economy Potential Per Class**

A variety of hybrid vehicle potential fuel consumption reductions relative to technology, collected by Oak Ridge National Laboratory via literature search (Kaul 2022).

Vehicle Class	Hybrid Type	Vehicle Use	Duty Cycle	Approx. FC Reduction (%)
Class 2B-3	12V Start/Stop Belt-Starter-Generator (BSG)	Heavy-duty pickup and van	Urban + Highway	3.5%
Class 2B-3	Integrated \$/\$ with regen/launch assist (48V)	Heavy-duty pickup and van	Urban + Highway	10%
Class 2B-3	Parallel Strong Hybrid	Heavy-duty pickup and van	Urban + Highway	20%
Class 4-5	12V Start/Stop Belt-Starter-Generator (BSG)	Vocational Vehicles	Urban + Highway	3.5%
Class 4-5	Integrated S/S with regen/launch assist	Vocational Vehicles	Urban + Highway	16%
Class 4-5	Parallel Strong Hybrid	Vocational Vehicles	Urban + Highway	20%
Class 4-5	12V Start/Stop Belt-Starter-Generator (BSG)	Delivery Trucks	Urban Delivery	3.5%
Class 4-5	Integrated \$/\$ with regen/launch assist	Delivery Trucks	Urban Delivery	20%
Class 4-5	Parallel Strong Hybrid	Delivery Trucks	Urban Delivery	25%
Class 6-7	12V Start/Stop Belt-Starter-Generator (BSG)	Vocational Vehicles	Urban + Highway	3.5%
Class 6-7	Integrated \$/\$ with regen/launch assist	Vocational Vehicles	Urban + Highway	16%
Class 6-7	Parallel Strong Hybrid	Vocational Vehicles	Urban + Highway	20%
Class 6-7	12V Start/Stop Belt-Starter-Generator (BSG)	Delivery Trucks	Urban Delivery	3.5%
Class 6-7	Integrated \$/\$ with regen/launch assist	Delivery Trucks	Urban Delivery	20%
Class 6-7	Parallel Strong Hybrid	Delivery Trucks	Urban Delivery	25%
Class 8	12V Start/Stop Belt-Starter-Generator (BSG)	Vocational Refuse Truck	Urban Accel/Brake	3.5%
Class 8	Integrated \$/\$ with regen/launch assist	Vocational Refuse Truck	Urban Accel/Brake	22%
Class 8	Parallel Strong Hybrid	Vocational Refuse Truck	Urban Accel/Brake	30%

#### Table E-1. Hybrid Truck Fuel Economy Potential Per Class



21ST CENTURY TRUCK PARTNERSHIP TECH TEAM ROADMAP

# **Appendix F. Truck Emissions Summary Chart**

	LHDD / MHDD / HHDD*	LHDD / MHDD / HHDD*	LHDD / MHDD / HHDD*
	CARB 24-26MY Requirement	CARB 27MY- 30MY Requirement	CARB 31MY Requirement
Criteria Emissions			
HDFTP and SET NOx (g/hp-hr) HDFTP and SET NMHC (g/hp-hr) HDFTP and SET CO (g/hp-hr) LLC NOx (g/hp-hr) LLC NMHC (g/hp-hr) LLC CO (g/hp-hr) Idling NOx (g/hr) HDFTP and SET PM (mg/hp-hr)	0.050 0.14 15.5 0.20 0.14 15.5 10 / 30 5	0.020 / 0.035 at 600k FUL 0.14 15.5 0.050 / 0.090 at 600k FUL 0.14 15.5 5 5	0.035 at 800k FUL No change No change 0.090 at 800k FUL No change No change No change No change
FULL USEFUL LIFE (miles/years/hrs.)			
LHDD (Class 2b-5) MHDD (Class 6-7) HHDD (Class 8)	110k / 10 185k / 10 435k / 10 / 22000	190k / 12 / n/a 270k / 11 / n/a 600k / 11 / 30000	270k / 15 / n/a 350k / 12 / n/a 800k / 12 / 40000
HEAVY DUTY IN USE TESTING and Conformity Factor	CF = 2.0 No cold start, No avg pwr < 10% 3 Bins - Idle, Low load and Med/Hi load	CF = 2.0 (2029 MY); CF = 1.5 (2030 MY); Cold start incl., No avg pwr clips 3 Bins - Idle, Low load and Med/Hi load	CF = 1.5 Cold start incl., No avg pwr clips 3 Bins - Idle, Low load and Med/Hi load

	EPA Pre-MY 2027	EPA 27MY and Later
Criteria Emissions		
HDFTP and SET NOx (g/hp-hr) HDFTP and SET NMHC (g/hp-hr) HDFTP and SET CO (g/hp-hr) LLC NOx (g/hp-hr) LLC NMHC (g/hp-hr) LLC CO (g/hp-hr) Idling NOx (g/hr) HDFTP and SET PM (mg/hp-hr)	0.20 0.14 15.5 N/A N/A N/A 30 10	0.035 0.060 6.0 0.050 0.140 6.0 10 5
FULL USEFUL LIFE (miles/years/hrs.)		
Light HDE Medium HDE Heavy HDE	110k / 10 / n/a 185k / 10 / n/a 435k / 10 / 22000	270k / 15 / 13,000 350k / 12 / 17,000 650k / 11 / 32000
HEAVY DUTY IN USE TESTING and Conformity Factor	NTE = 1.5	Bin 1 (Idle): CF = 1.0 Bin 2 (Low/medium/high); CF = 1.5 Bin 1 adjustment: 0.25 * (25 - Tamb) Bin 2 adjustment: 2.2 * (25 - Tamb)



	EPA	EPA
	2024-2026	2027 and Later
UDETR ENCINE LEVEL CO2 Emissions («/hr hr)		
HDF IP ENGINE LEVEL CO2 EIIIISSIONS (g/IIP-IIF)	666	552
LHDD (Class 20-3)	505	552
	506	500
HIDD (Class o)	500	505
SET ENGINE LEVEL CO2 Emissions (g/hp-hr)		
LHDD (Class 2b-5)	n/a	n/a
MHDD (Class 6-7)	461	457
HHDD (Class 8)	436	432
GEM VEHICLE LEVEL CO2 Emissions Class 2b-5 (g/ton-mile)	2024-2026	2027 Phase 2 GHG
Multi-purpose	344	330
Regional	296	291
Ūrban	385	367
GEM VEHICLE LEVEL CO2 Emissions Class 6-7 (g/ton-mile)		
Multi-purpose	246	235
Regional	221	218
Urban	271	258
GEM VEHICLE LEVEL CO2 Emissions Class 8 (g/ton-mile)		
Multi-purpose	242	230
Regional	194	189
Urban	283	269



21ST CENTURY TRUCK PARTNERSHIP TECH TEAM ROADMAP

# Appendix G. ICETST Issues for Roadmap 2.0

#### **Renewable Liquid Fuels**

"Investigate possible volumes of zero carbon liquid fuel production."

The work to date is based on the Billion Ton study of bio-feedstock done some time ago. But that study was based on a particular biomass cost per ton threshold. I'm not aware that this threshold was ever revisited. I suspect the volume versus cost is extremely nonlinear. There is likely much more biomass available at incrementally higher cost. I think this could be useful to understand considering much of the push back on liquid fuels for highway applications in based on available feedstock. I think the feedstock availability is not nearly as well understood as it should be.

On the forecasts of biofuel availability, a recent summary of the studies under "Billion Ton" analyses was presented at SAE Gov-Industry in Jan 23. Author says ok to cite. Estimates show total 62 billion gallons biofuel possible. Enough for "hard to electrify sectors" but not coverage of all MHDV (improved efficiency may not have been fully accounted for.

Should Canada and Mexico renewable markets also be added to availability?

#### Phase 3 Emission Impact

Determine the impact of the phase 3 emission standard (expected to be passed by end of 2023).

#### Figure 5 Analysis

Perform a more complete analysis of figure 5 in this current roadmap. Define assumptions and determine the potential of renewable fuel and hybrid technology solutions on carbon reduction through 2040.

#### Highlight W2W analysis

Discuss the impacts and develop a thorough understanding of W2W analysis on technology and fuel choices.

